CAPE ELIZABETH TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES
Regular Meeting # 14-2011
Cape Elizabeth Town Hall

Wednesday, October 12, 2011
7:30 p.m. 

Roll Call by the Town Clerk 


Present   Absent
David S. Sherman, Jr., Chair
Term Expires
12/2011   X

dsherman@dwmlaw.com 

Frank J. Governali 

Term Expires
12/2013   X

frank.governali@capeelizabeth.org 

Caitlin R. Jordan

Term Expires
12/2013   X

 caitlin.jordan@capeelizabeth.org 

Sara W. Lennon

Term Expires
12/2012   X

slennon@maine.rr.com 

Jessica L. Sullivan  

Term Expires
12/2012   
X
jsullivan08@maine.rr.com 

Anne E. Swift-Kayatta 
Term Expires
12/2011   X
             aeskay@maine.rr.com 

James T. Walsh

Term Expires
12/2012   X

jim.walsh@capeelizabeth.org 

Michael K. McGovern, Town Manager

   X

Debra M. Lane, Town Clerk



   X

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag

Town Council Reports and Correspondence

Councilor Lennon last Wednesday attended the appreciation dinner for the volunteers at the Museum and Gift Shop at Portland Head Light held at the Higgins Beach Inn, Scarborough. She also reported on the town’s financial status through the first quarter. 
Chair Sherman joined the volunteers of the Museum and Gift Shop at Portland Head Light at the beginning of their appreciation dinner. Thank you to the volunteers for their service.
Citizen Opportunity for Discussion of Items Not on the Agenda

None

Town Clerk Debra Lane reported on the November 8 elections. Residents will be able to register to vote up and including Election Day, proof of residency and identity is required. There is now a cut-off to vote absentee for any reason, Thursday, November 3. For more information, please go to the town’s website at www.capeelizabeth.com.
Applications are now being accepted for vacancies on various town boards and commissions. A list of vacancies, board descriptions and applications are available at www.capeelizabeth.com. Applications are due to Debra Lane, Town Clerk no later than Friday, November 4, 2011.
Town Manager’s Report
Manager McGovern reported on the progress of the possible renovations to the Thomas Memorial Library. A new sketch is posted on the town’s website. Comments from residents are still invited.

Review of Minutes of September 12, 2011 Meeting  
Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by James T. Walsh

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council approves the minutes of Meeting #13-2011 held September 12, 2011 as presented.

(6 yes) (0 no)
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Item #128-2011
Rudy’s Liquor Licenses

Public Hearing: Rudy’s of the Cape Liquor Licenses
Present – Police Chief Neil Williams

                Code Enforcement Officer Bruce Smith

                Patrick Carroll, Representing 517 Ocean House Road, LLC

Chair Sherman opened the hearing for public comments at 7:48 p.m.

After hearing no comments the public hearing was closed. 
Moved by Sara W. Lennon and Seconded by Frank J. Governali
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council approves the new malt and vinous liquor license for 517 Ocean House Road, LLC d/b/a Rudy’s of the Cape at 517 Ocean House Road as presented.

(6 yes) (0 no)

Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council suspends the Town Council Rules to take up an item not on the agenda.
(6 yes) (0 no)

Certification of Deposit Investment
It was a consensus of the Town Council to allow Chair Sherman to recuse himself from discussion and voting on this item as his legal firm represents the bank.
Councilor Lennon is chair pro tem for this item.

Intro – Manager McGovern
Moved by Frank J. Governali and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council authorizes the Town Treasurer to sign a corporate resolution authorizing the Town of Cape Elizabeth to open an account at Peoples United Bank for the investments in collateralized certificates of deposit as presented.

(5 yes) (0 no)
Item # 129-2011
Arboretum at Fort Williams Park  
Intro – Lynn Shaffer and Kathryn Bacastow, Members of The Arboretum at Fort Williams Steering Committee

Chair Sherman invited public comment.

Bill Nickerson, 7 Mountain View Road, Chair Fort Williams Advisory Commission (FWAC)

Mr. Nickerson noted FWAC continues to be supportive of the efforts of the Arboretum committee.
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Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Sara W. Lennon

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council approves the revised site plan for The Arboretum at Fort William Park and authorizes the Town Manager to apply for permits for sites along the cliff walk.

(6 yes) (0 no)
Item # 130-2011
Fort Williams Park Fee for Commercial Transportation Vehicles  
Present – Bill Nickerson, 7 Mountain View Road, Chair FWAC

Chair Sherman invited public comment.

Betty Crane, 9 Starboard Drive

Mrs. Crane thanked the Fort Williams Advisory Commission for a “fair report.” Residents are not “morally” wrong to charge. Tour buses are making money, town should charge.

Herb Dennison, 63 Spurwink Avenue

Mr. Dennison asked the council to “respect citizen’ votes for no fees.” “The park is there for everyone to enjoy.”

Bill Enman, 58 Spurwink Avenue

Mr. Enman stated “the town has voted no fees.” “Love it the way it is.”

Paul Brown, 33 Starboard Drive
Mr. Brown is against the proposal.
Harry Hardy, 6 Charles Road

Mr. Hardy is concerned about the changes and the negative effect on gift shop sales. “Dogs have a greater impact, don’t charge senior citizens to ride the bus.” 

Greg Gordon, 110 Two Lights Road, Works with cruise ship buses
Mr. Gordon encouraged the council to review “other opportunities” to generate revenue.

Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by James T. Walsh

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council sets a public hearing on Monday, November 14, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Cape Elizabeth Town Hall on the recommendation of the Fort Williams Advisory Commission to charge fees for commercial transportation vehicles at Fort Williams Park beginning in 2012.
(6 yes) (0 no)
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Item # 131-2011     Fort Williams Leases   
Present – Greg Marles, Facilities Manager
Intro – Manager McGovern

Moved by Frank J. Governali and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council approve leases to Relentless Capital, LLC and Behavioral Health Resources, Inc. in Building #326 at Fort Williams Park as presented, provided the Fort Williams Advisory Commission reviews and approves the leases.

(6 yes) (0 no)
Item # 132-2011     Planning Board Growth Area Recommendation 
Intro – Elaine Falender, 16 Mares Hollow Lane, Chair Planning Board

Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by James T. Walsh

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council sets a public hearing on Monday, November 14, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Cape Elizabeth Town Hall on the proposed rezoning of Turkey Hill Farm (Map R03 Lot 020) (120 Ocean House Road) and the Loveitt Heirs parcel (Map R01 Lot 002) (off Locksley road) from the RB zone (growth area) to the RA zone.

(6 yes) (0 no)
Item # 133-2011     Planning Board Open Space Impact Fee Recommendation  
Intro – Elaine Falender, 16 Mares Hollow Lane, Chair Planning Board
Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by Sara W. Lennon

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council approves the open space impact fee of $6,729 per lot/unit as presented.

(6 yes) (0 no)
Fee Calculation
Total open space available for public access (town records): 1191 acres

Cape Elizabeth population (2010 U.S. Census):  9015

Average household size 2010 U.S. Census): 2.57 

Average value of 1 acre undeveloped land (Town Assessor): $ 19,850

1191 acres/9015 persons = .132 acres per person

.132 acres per person x 2.57 persons per household = .339 acres per household (lot)

.339 acres = 14,767 sq. ft.

.339 acres per lot/unit x 19,850 per acre = $6,729 dollars per lot/unit
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Item # 134-2011     Consumer Fireworks Regulations
Intro – Councilor Walsh, Chair Ordinance Committee

Present – Chief Neil Williams and Chief Peter Gleeson

Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council sets a public hearing on Monday, November 14, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Cape Elizabeth Town Hall on a proposed amendment to the Miscellaneous Offenses Ordinance which would regulate consumer fireworks. 
(6 yes) (0 no)

Item # 135-2011     Roosters
Intro – Councilor Walsh, Chair Ordinance Committee

Present – Chief Neil Williams and Chief Peter Gleeson

Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council sets a public hearing on Monday, November 14, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Cape Elizabeth Town Hall on a proposed amendment to the Miscellaneous Offenses Ordinance which would regulate rooster owners. 
(5 yes) (1 no Councilor Jordan)
Item # 136-2011     Rescue Unit Staffing 
Present – Chief Neil Williams and Chief Peter Gleeson

Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by Frank J. Governali

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council authorizes the Town Manager to develop enhanced rescue staffing with per diem personnel as described in a memorandum dated September 23, 2011 with the funds to be provided through the Rescue special revenue fund. 
(6 yes) (0 no)
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Item # 137-2011     Fund Balance Policy
Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by James T. Walsh

Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council updates the Fund Balance Policy as presented.

(6 yes) (0 no)

Town of Cape Elizabeth Fund Balance Policy
The Town of Cape Elizabeth shall comply with GASB 54 standards for reporting fund balances. 

The fund balance shall be reported in five categories:

· Non-spendable- Funds that cannot be spent because they are either illiquid or legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.  

· Restricted- Funds that are constrained with either externally imposed constraints or mandated to be reserved by law.

· Committed- Funds that can only be used for certain purposes per a formal action of the Town Council

· Assigned- Funds that are constrained by the Town Council’s intent of use for a certain purpose, but are neither restricted nor committed.

· Unassigned- The residual classification for the general fund. 

The general fund shall seek to have an unassigned municipal (excluding schools) fund balance of 8.33% of annual general fund operating revenues.  This is equivalent to revenues anticipated in an average one month period 

If the unassigned municipal (excluding schools) fund balance target is exceeded, 100% of any excess funds between 100% and 115% of the target shall be used to reduce the tax commitment in the next budget to be considered by the Town Council.  Any amount over 115% of the target may be committed or assigned for any capital need or unanticipated expenditure or may be placed in an assigned fund for future property tax relief.

If the unassigned fund balance falls below its target level, an interim objective is to increase as a percentage of operating revenues the unassigned fund balance every year.  The balance shall not be used to support the annual budget or for capital needs to a degree that the unassigned fund balance will be a lower percentage of operating revenues than in the previous year.  

Museum at Portland Head Light Fund

The Museum at Portland Head Light Fund is an independent 501C entity under the control of a board of directors consisting of the members of the Cape Elizabeth Town Council. 

The Museum at Portland Head Light Fund shall have an unassigned fund balance of not more than 100% of its annual projected income nor less than 25% of its annual projected income.  Any excess greater than the unassigned fund balance target shall be used for improvements to the property and for operating expenses as provided in the by-laws of the Museum at Portland Head Light.  
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Item # 138-2011     General Assistance Guidelines  
Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council sets a public hearing on the annual update of general assistance guidelines for Monday, November 14, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Cape Elizabeth Town Hall. (6 yes) (0 no)
Item # 139-2011     Public Safety Message Board Sign  
Present – Chief Neil Williams and Chief Peter Gleeson
Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by Frank J. Governali
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council adopts a policy for the use of the public safety message

board sign as presented.
(6 yes) (0 no)
Public Safety Message Board Sign

The Town of Cape Elizabeth acquired a portable message board sign through a grant from the US Department of Homeland Security. The sign is approximately 5’ x 8’ and is moved with a trailer hitch on a pick up truck. The sign is powered with a rechargeable battery and with a small solar panel. 

The sign face may support 3 lines of message with each line having up to 8 characters.  Upon each placement, the sign needs to be programmed and we utilize approximately 3 person hours for two persons to move the sign from its storage location, to set it up and to return it to storage.  The sign is not used prior to snow plowing due to potential damage. 

The sign has traditionally been utilized for public safety messages and for providing advance word of upcoming road construction projects.  

Prioritization of Sign Use 

The sign shall first be utilized for the purposes for which it was acquired.  The sign was purchased to assist with information in public emergencies and especially in instances when Internet services and other means of communication may be unavailable. 

The sign shall next be used for purposes affecting the public health, safety and welfare of citizens.  These uses include road closings or restrictions, new or temporary speed limits, information about public safety programs, water or sewer use restrictions, air quality alerts etc.

The sign may next be used within 7 days of a regular or special election to alert citizens about the dates and location of Election Day voting.

As the primary purpose of the sign is for public safety, and extensive use could diminish attention given to the sign, the sign shall not be utilized for fundraising purposes, to advertise meetings, athletic or cultural events (excepting road closures) or to provide recognition of teams or individuals. 

Item # 140-2011     Fair Hearing Officer Appointment 
Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council reappoints Michael Vaillancourt to a new three year term as Fair Hearing Officer expiring December 31, 2014.  
(6 yes) (0 no)
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Citizens Discussion of Items not on the Agenda 
None
Item # 141-2011     Executive Session Request 
Moved by Anne W. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by James T. Walsh
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council enters into executive session at 9:26 p.m. in conformance with 1MRSA §405 6 F to review a request for a hardship abatement. 
(6 yes) (0 no)
Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Frank J. Governali
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council exits executive session and reenters public session 
at 9:51 p.m.
(6 yes) (0 no)
Moved by James T. Walsh and Seconded by Frank J. Governali
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council approves a request for a property tax hardship abatement in the amount of $1832.23.
(6 yes) (0 no)
Adjournment  
Moved by Anne E. Swift-Kayatta and Seconded by James T. Walsh
Ordered the Cape Elizabeth Town Council adjourns at 9:51 p.m.
(6 yes) (0 no)
Respectfully Submitted,
​​​​​​​​​​​______________________
Debra M. Lane, Town Clerk
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